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Fall 2021 

Published twice a year, The Phoenix acknowledges GACôs donors and thanks them for their support. 
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November 1, 2020 

 
Dear Friends and Supporters,  

 
The Phoenix was created by Grand Avenue Club (GAC) colleagues in 1992 to share information about how our 

Clubhouse ñworks,ò our enthusiasm for our community, and to make friends! 

 
The Phoenix was thenðand still isðwritten, edited and produced by GAC members and staff.  It continues to draw 

many GAC colleagues to the third floor to work on printing, collating and labeling and then readying both the     

electronic and print versions for distribution.   

 
Three issues ago we repurposed The Phoenix as a twice a year publication for conveying our appreciation to you for 

your generous support.   

 
Without your support we could not be GAC. GAC exists so that members will have access to many  

opportunities that improve their lives. 

 
While pandemic-related challenges have not disappeared, we are proud to report that both our membership and staff 

have grown this year. Our average daily attendance has been increasing slowly and our work-ordered day is strong, 

with new members engaged alongside others in running GAC. We have increased our employment offerings, 

strengthened our arts programming, and recently welcomed the public to our gallery for a  well-received art show. 

We went ñon vacationò for a day at Blue Lotus Farm & Retreat Center.  As vaccination rates have soared for 

GACôers, we returned to being open on Saturday afternoons and Wednesday evenings. We were open on Labor Day 

and many of us are looking forward to spending Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Yearôs Day at GAC 

 
Our beautiful, historically significant home on the only block of extant 19th century architecture in Milwaukee      

remains a source of pride. Its downtown location within proximity of so many bus lines is a major draw for        

members, who come from diverse backgrounds and neighborhoods throughout Milwaukee County. 

 
We hope you will enjoy reading about the employment experiences of GAC members who work at a variety of    

jobs-- as administrative assistants, a property manager, a supermarket employee, a copy editor, food service worker, 

a hospice nurse, a receptionist, and a  ñJack of all tradesò at the zoo.  

 
Your support makes such stories possible.    

****** 
On behalf of the entire GAC community we want to express our gratitude to the foundations, corporations,           

businesses, and individuals who are listed on the pages of this edition of The Phoenix.  

 
Our confidence about the GAC future is rooted in your generosity. 
 
We thank you.  
 
Sincerely,  

 

 
 

Rachel Forman, Ph.D.                                  Frederic T. Robinson, M.S.W. 
Executive Director                                        President, Board of Directors 
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MICHAEL MOTAMEDI 
 

ñWhen you have a mental illness, you feel you are on the outside looking in, always on the       
periphery of life. I wanted ñinò so I joined GAC in 1992. Running GAC helped me re-learn how 
to put one foot in front of the other. It gave me purpose. I was able to put my feelings about    
having a mental illness aside by building our community. I regained the ability to plan my days, 
restore my stamina and concentration, and rid myself of my destructive ruminations. GAC gave 
my life direction and prevented my being uncomfortable all the time.  
 
I am the first GAC member to go out on TE. Focusing on my job as a messenger at Foley &     
Lardner, LLP relieved my anxiety, got me to be present with others, to have agency, and to         
re-establish work habits that I had lost. 
 
After Foley, I had the confidence to return to school. I earned a second bachelorôs degree in nursing at Marquette 
University and have been working as an R.N. for years.  I love working as a hospice nurse and appreciate the        
importance of meeting the needs of my patients at the end of their lives. 
 
I will always be grateful to GAC for being there for me. Iôm especially grateful for the Employment Program, which 
had a big impact on my life.ò 

 
       

 
 
 

SHANA ELIAS 

ñWhen I joined GAC in 2004, I was a mess. I had no self-esteem and didnôt think I could do 
anything. GAC encouraged me to go to school, so I earned a degree in legal administration 
from MATC while working part-time as a property manager. I stayed active in the GAC 
workday so that I could apply the newly acquired skills that Iôd learned at school.   
 
Last year I got a full-time job as an Assistant Property Manager and was recently promoted 
to Senior Property Manager. Currently, I am managing 270 properties. My new job has   
enabled me to purchase a condominium. It is a wonderful feeling to own your home.     
I will always be involved at GAC. I serve as secretary of the GAC board of directors and 
support GAC financially. I also participate regularly in GACôs Sunday afternoon work sup-

port group. Itôs called  People Interested in Employment (PIE) and it is very helpful. 
 
Sometimes I just canôt believe what I have been able to accomplish.  I canôt imagine any of these things happening 
without GAC in my life.ò   

 

 
              

SOFIA TORRES 
 

ñI joined GAC in 2015.  GAC has helped me in so many ways over the years. However,  
the most important help I got is this: just being at GAC, working in the work-ordered day, 
helped me overcome my fears and anxiety about being around and working with  
other people.  
 
I love my job as the receptionist at the Village at Manor Park in West Allis, an assisted living    
facility in West Allis.  The job requires me to interactðboth on the phone and in personð
with residents, their family and friends, and staff.  The help I got from Nikki Lelinski was     
invaluable. She helped me with every step. This included filling out the application,  
doing mock interviews at GAC, and receiving advice on what to wear at the face-to-face  
interview.   
 
I donôt get down to GAC often because of my job, but I know that no matter what happens to 
me I can count on GAC for advice and support. I consider GAC my second family and always 
will.ò  
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BARRY DUFFEK 
 

ñIôd always been very withdrawn, and at college, I began to isolate. In fact, I hardly left the 

house for eight years.  Eventually my psychiatrist asked me, ñDoes work interest you? Do you 

think you can work?ò He suggested that I join GAC, so I came for a tour. I liked what I saw and 

became a member in 2012.  
 
After participating in the work-ordered day, I held several Transitional Employment positions, 

which really helped me get ready for work. These jobs included positions at Milwaukee Athletic 

Club, Outpost Natural Foods, and Foley & Lardner, LLP. Then GAC helped me get a job at 

RitzHolman CPAs as a full-time administrative assistant. I have been doing this job since 2015 and I love it.  
 
While my symptoms have not disappeared, I have learned to live with them and not let them define who I am. 

I also take pride in contributing financially to GAC and attending Grand Event. I will always support the GAC       

community because I would not be where I am today without it.ò  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ELIZABETH STOWE 
 
ñI joined GAC in 2002 and then got a job at Pick ón Save on State Street in 2005. That means 

I have been working for the same employer for 15 yearsðwhich is something to be proud of.  

I like my job because people are so nice at my Pick ón Save. Fifteen hours a week is just right 

for me.  The location is also just right for me because I can get to work in about 10 minutes 

from my home. 
 
When I first came to GAC, I did a lot of work in our Clerical Unit and that really helped me  

increase my confidence about my working skills. GAC people stay in touch with me and   

always remind me that ñmembership is a lifetime opportunity.ò  So I know GAC will be there for me no matter what 

happens in the future.ò  
 
 
 
 

ANDREW SENY 

ñI joined GAC in 2011.  For a long time, I was a ñregularò at GAC helping to run the place 

and making lots of friends in the Culinary Unit where I would help prepare lunch for my              

colleagues. Then I became a peer support specialist and worked for a while at Our Space. 
 
I also did a Transitional Employment position at 600 EAST Caf®, a wonderful casual         

restaurant just blocks from GAC. 600 EAST Caf® has been a TE employer for a long time 

and GAC people love working there. Michael Anderson just completed his TE there and now 

Beth Warrington is doing a great job in that TE position.  Thatôs what Iôm told by my 

friendsðboth members and staff-- at GAC.  Since I first joined GAC, the inspiration of GAC members and the     

dedication of staff has always moved me endlessly.  
 
Without my involvement at GAC and my TE I donôt think I would be as persistent and consistent as I am now.         

I am proud to say that I am now working independently at Colectivo in Bayview as a Food Prep Team Member. I 

enjoy the work and like that several GAC members work in Colectivoôs Troubadour Bakery, which produces       

delicious, nutritious bread, rolls, and cookies!ò 
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CHRIS DOERING 
 
ñAfter I earned my masterôs in Library and Information Science at UWM, a friend told 

me about GAC. She said GAC needed help with its library. I joined GAC in 2012 and 

headed up a total library re-organization. I am so proud that now we are stocked with  

excellent books, journals, magazines, and movies. We also have some wonderful         

material archived on ñthe Clubhouse Model of Psychiatric Rehabilitationò and mental 

illness issues generally.  Our large selection of material on health matters was organized 

to best serve our membership. 
 
The library has been outfitted with a digital catalog and barcode system, so it functions 

exactly like a professional lending library. 
 
Three years ago a GAC board member secured a job for me at Lutheran Social Services (LSS) as an Administra-

tive Assistant. I not only enjoy the work but know that LSS appreciates me! 
 
I go to GAC most Wednesdays to work in the library and to see my friends. I am grateful both to GAC and to 

LSS. Both are wonderful organizations that make a big difference in peopleôs lives.ò  

WALTER HEARD 
 

ñI joined GAC in 2001. I joined the Culinary Unit right away and that is still my home-base 

unit 21 years later. Less than a year after I joined, I completed several Transitional Position 

jobs. I worked as a bagger at Pic 'n Save and a messenger at Foley & Lardner LLP.  I liked 

those jobs, but my absolute favorite was the TE I had at the Milwaukee County Zoo. There I 

sold tickets, worked on the carousel, and at the place where zoo goers rented strollers for 

small children. I loved that job so much that GAC staff convinced the Zoo to create a sea-

sonal job for me. From April to November, for 5 years,  I did this job at the zoo.  
 

 
And then the pandemic came. Because of the pandemic, I did not work at the Zoo this year.   

Right now I am enjoying spending a great deal of time in Culinary, where I am acknowledged as GACôs 

baker.  Everyone knows that my cookies, birthday and other cakes, muffins, and pies are the best!   I am also 

looking forward to return to my work at the Zoo in Spring 2022.     


